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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL
Click here for the agenda
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices, The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 13th July 2015 7.00pm
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr A Alder





Cllr H Brown
Cllr S Edwards





Cllr R Coombs 

Cllr L Harvey-Ingram





Cllr P Halse

Cllr J McNally





Cllr V Howard
Cllr C Melbourne




Cllr C Kolek (Chairman)
Cllr D Perkins





Cllr J Lake
Cllr J Taylor





Cllr A Mountjoy
Cllr J Wadsworth




Cllr G Smith








Cllr K Smith








In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (Devon County Council), Cllr Paul Diviani (Devon County Council),Cllr Phil Twiss (East Devon District Council), Cllr David Foster (East Devon District Council)
2 members of the press – Mr Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald), Mr Jack Dixon (Pullmans)
PCSO D Keeler

Tony McCollum – Honiton Street Market Manager

Chetna Jones – Town Clerk

15/121
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr K Hopkins (P).

Cllr J O’Leary (EDDC) sent his apologies.

15/122
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr D Perkins – Director of Honiton Community Complex (P)

15/123
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council AGM held on 8th June 2015 and Extra Ordinary meeting held on 22nd June 2015
The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 8th June 2015 and the Extra Ordinary meeting held on 22nd June 2015 were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The Chair declared the meeting out of session

15/124
Police Report

PCSO D Keeler provided a report and confirmed that there had been 44 recorded offences for the period 8th June 2015 to 12th July 2015 compared with 49 for the same period last year.  The recorded offences included 2 common assaults, 3 assaults (ABH), 5 public order offence, 3 criminal damage to property, 3 criminal damage to vehicle, 1 criminal damage Pub, 2 burglary dwelling (under investigation by CID), 1 attempt burglary other (homebase), 1 harassment without violence, 9 theft from shop, 5 theft other (3 theft by finding, 1 theft in dwelling, 1 theft from motor vehicle), 1 theft of motor vehicle, 3 interference from motor vehicle, 2 possess a controlled drug (class b – cannabis) and 3 other offences (1 wasting police time, 1 intercept Communications RIPA offence, 1 make off without payment).

PCSO Keeler also sent apologies from the new neighbourhood police officer PC Mackay as he had hoped to attend the meeting but was called away on an emergency case.
15/125
Reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Randall-Johnson informed the Town Council that a divisional Highways meeting with all parish and towns in her ward was being arranged and urged councillors to attend in order to gain a better understanding when reviewing the needs at divisional level. Limited responses had been received to date and a date has yet to be finalised. Cllr Randall-Johnson thanked the Town Clerk for her help and support.
Cllr Diviani confirmed that Saturday’s Community Fun Day went well with good representation. Cllr Diviani will be attending a Development Management Committee meeting at Devon County Council to review the Mineral & Waste working group’s recommendations.

Cllr Taylor asked what plans were in place regarding the dissolvement. Cllr Diviani confirmed that talks were taking place between Exeter and Teignbridge and the idea was for each to retain their sovereignty but to share resources and services, an example being STRATA.

Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that Thelma Hulbert Gallery had won a National competition and a contempory artist will be exhibiting in the October rmuseums at night Festival.
Cllr Twiss also mentioned all the various countrywide sites around East Devon in particular the Community Nature Reserve on Battishorne Way.

The relocation plans were pressing ahead and the intention was to move in May 2017.

Cllr Foster introduced himself and informed the Town Council that he was looking forward to working in partnership. He attended the Community Fun Day which was in the 4th year and was pleased to see that this was once again a free event and that Alex Gibson should be congratulated for her efforts.
All County and Ward Members were thanked for attending.

Ward members left the meeting.

15/126
Short presentation by Tony McCollum, Market Manager of Honiton Street Market.
Tony McCollum introduced himself and explained that his role had evolved since he joined 5 years ago and that he was also involved with Honiton Chamber of Commerce and East Devon Chamber of Commerce, a Emergency keyholder for Honiton Tourist Information Centre, chairman of Christmas Lights Committee and Chapter 8 traffic management co-ordinator.
He informed the Town Council that the Market had been going through hard times but was managing to survive but with people not spending it was hard to keep traders. Support was needed from the Town Council and the Market Manager urged members to get involved by meeting the public, traders and local businesses.

The Market Manager will be organising the first street market committee meeting shortly and asked the committee members to attend and assist him in improving the market.
The Mayor asked what were the various private markets and what the Council could do to help.

The Market Manager informed the Town Council that the private markets were events taking place in Mackerness Hall, no related to any charity or charitable event and traders were unhappy as they were taking people off the High Street. He urged Street Market Committee members to regularly attend the meetings and take some of the responsibilities rather than relying solely on him.

Christmas Lights – previous donations received from the Town Council, Lidl and various businesses enabled the Chamber to purchase some lights. However costs were estimated at approximately £100 per light to put up and take down and this money was needed each year as well as further funding for maintenance, insurance and storage.

A further 4 lights were purchased earlier in the year and it was hoped that there would be sufficient funds to purchase lights for New Street.

The Chamber of Commerce was speaking to an individual business who had removed a a Christmas light display and replaced it with their own advertising display and it was hoped that an arrangement would be agreed by both parties for future years,.

Various Council members were interested in assisting with raising funds.

The Mayor thanked Tony McCollum for providing an informative presentation.

Tony McCollum left the meeting.

15/127
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

The Town Clerk reported that no questions had been received.
The Chair declared the meeting back in session.  
15/128
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed members that she had attended the Community Fund Day, opened the new sports wall, assisted with the opening of the new Community College school building, enjoyed an excellent meal at the grub club, business Enterprise Day at the Community College, Budleigh Salterton Male Voice Choir at St Paul’s Church and the opening of Honiton School fete.
The mayor had requested that the office arrange visits with various local orgainsations including Young Devon, Trip, Library, Food Bank, 55+ club and Hospice Care during August.
Cllr Halse informed the Town Council that the Mayor should be congratulate don her efforts.
There were no questions for the Mayor.

15/129
To receive and approve the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting dated 29th June 2015 and to resolve the following recommendation:



To approve and adopt the Forward Plan
The minutes were amended to alter the heading for minute reference 15/31 to state “Review the Community Engagement Strategy”, approved and signed as a true record of the meeting.
The Mayor asked if any member had any comments regarding the Forward Plan.
Cllr Wadsworth left the room.

The following comments/concerns were raised:

· The scrutiny committee would use the Forward Plan to identify areas that will need addressing.

· The Policy Committee should be using the plan rather than the scrutiny committee as the scrutiny committee was to review the decisions following actions.

· The scrutiny committee should be forward looking and the plan can be altered as not all situations/work can be forecasted.

· The forward plan should be a framework to ensure matters were not forgotten.

Cllr Wadsworth entered the room.

Cllr Kim Smith proposed that the Town Council approve the Forward Plan. This was seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/130   To receive and approve the minutes of the Neighbourhood Working Group meetings dated 23rd June 2015 and 30th June 2015 and to resolve the following recommendations:
a. To agree to work with Awliscombe and Gittisham towards producing either one neighbourhood plan or 3 separate plans by sharing the resources

b. To designate the area accordingly with East Devon District Council

a) Working on either sole or joint neighbourhood Plan 
The Town Clerk informed the Town Council that Awliscombe had contacted the office to inform the Town council that Awliscombe Parish Council did not want to take part as they were unsure on how they would want to proceed. Gittisham Parish Council had not yet responded.
Comments/concerns were raised regarding:
· Clarification that funds were available per plan
· Blackdown Hills were producing individual plans by sharing resources
· Difficult for smaller parishes to be involved with a large town

· Honiton was at a greater risk by not proceeding with this plan
· Town council has waited long enough and should not wait any longer as ample opportunity to join forces had been provided

Cllr Graham Smith proposed that the Town Council proceeds with producing its own Neighbourhood Plan. This was seconded by Cllr Wadsworth and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

b) Designation of Area
Cllr Harvey-Ingram proposed that Honiton Town Council designates the whole of its Civil Parish as the Neighbourhood Plan area. This was seconded by Cllr Graham Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/131
To receive an update from Honiton Community Complex (HCC) including a financial and Charities Commission application update
The report (attached as Appendix One) was received by the Town Council and the Town Council noted that Charitable Status had been granted to Honiton Community Complex (HCC) by Charities Commission and that a previous report had been provided in July 2014 informing the Council for the need to set up a separate trading company for the bar and cafe activities.
15/132
To note the resignation of Cllr John Taylor from the Planning Committee and to receive nominations for his replacement.

Cllr McNally proposed that since the reasons for Cllr Taylor’s for resignation from the Planning Committee were negated she would like to nominate him as a member again. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and IT WAS RESOLVED.
15/133
Reports from Members with special responsibilities
Cllr Brown – Youth Centre
Cllr Brown informed the Town Council that the youth group attended the Community Fun Day and gave out leaflets to raise awareness of the centre. He also confirmed that the group had negotiated a contract with Young Devon for the first term to enable them to offer 2 youth sessions from September 2015.
Cllr McNally – Library

Cllr McNally reported that reading pledges can be made for adults as well as children and she has joined the scheme. A book signing of a local author was taking place on Thursday 16th July. The library staff were very disappointed with the Town Guide and that they were not consulted to proof read before it was printed as there were many concerns including incorrect opening times being published. Cllr Harvey-Ingram stated that the same was for Citizen’s Advice Bureau. It was agreed that the Town Clerk will contact the Chamber of Commerce and Tourist Information Centre to offer the Council support and assistance in collating the information required for the next Town Guide.
Cllr Coombs 
Cllr Coombs informed the Town Council that there will be an update meeting on Tuesday 14th July on behalf of Natural England and Devon wildlife Trust regarding the trialling of Introduction of Beavers to the River Otter.
Cllr Coombs has requested that the Town Council be kept informed by the Otterhead Trust regarding Himilayan Balsam spreading in Somerset.

Cllr Alder- Chamber of Commerce
The next meeting was on Wednesday 15th July and Cllr Alder asked if any councillors had any questions that they would like her to ask the Chamber of Commerce. The Town Guide and Christmas Lights were mentioned.
Cllr Howard – Twinning and United Charities
Cllr Howard informed the Council that the next meeting of United Charities was on Tuesday 21st July and the next meeting for Twinning Association was on Thursday 23rd July, both at the Beehive.
15/134
Correspondence – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising there from
The list of correspondence received from 9th JUNE 2015 TO 7th JULY 2015 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council

East Devon District Council

1. 
The Knowledge issues 5, 6, 7 and 8 

2.        Forward Plan for Key Decisions for period 1st July to 31st October 2015

Other

3. 
Village Green - Newsletter

4. 
Letter of thanks from Honiton Tourist Information Centre for the much needed grant.

5. 
Letter from Everys regarding the Mullins Trust and publishing the notice for orgainsations wishing to apply for a grant. 

6. 
Copy of letter from resident in Tremaine Close regarding presentation of certificate of achievement and how it could be improved.

7. 
Copy of letter from Honiton Community College regarding a response to letter from resident in Tremaine Close 

8.        Details of service provided by the University of Third Age (U3A) and the benefits it can bring

9. 
LCR – Issue Summer 2015 including an article on banking and finance

10. 
Honiton Surgery Newsletter – Issue 3

11. 
Clerks and Councils Direct


Item 1 – The Town Clerk informed the Town Council that Mullins Trust was calling for orgainsations to apply for grant funding available for 2016.
Item 8 – Councillors were asked to make note of the various activities provided by U3A.

Item 6 – Cllr Coombs believed this to be constructive criticism

Item 7 – Cllr Coombs believed this to be an unfair response.

Late correspondence received from 7th July 2015 to 13th July 2015was tabled at the meeting.

Devon County Council

a) DCC Update regarding faster broadband via an attachment from Cllr Leadbetter, Cabinet member for Economy, Enterprise and Exeter and board member of Connecting Devon and Somerset (CDS)

b) DCC Highways Conference for Parish and Town Councils on Wednesday 14th and 21st October – venues to be confirmed.

c) Cabinet decision to approve Turk’s Head Junction Improvement Scheme.

d) Highways Surgery in Honiton Tuesday 14th July 12 – 2pm at Town Council meeting room, the Beehive, Honiton – PCSO England has also agreed to be available at that time.

East Devon District Council

e) The Knowledge issue 9 
Other
f) Confirmation of response made by town Council received and details of how all responses can viewed on-line.

g) Local Council Update Issue 186

h) On-line Safety briefing Wednesday 16th September 9.30 – 11.30am at St Rita’s, ottery Moor Lane
i) Honiton and Axe valley Children’s Centre Partners Bulletin July 2015

j) Email from resident in Cotfield Close requesting an update on the status of final account for the construction of Honiton Community Complex.

k) Honiton Community College Summer Term 2015 Newsletter – including an article on Mayor Making

l) Healthwatch Voices 

Item c – Cllr Coombs was very concerned about the scheme as not being very pedestrian friendly and it was agreed that this should be brought to Cllr Randall-Johnson’s attention at the next Town Council meeting.
Item j – The email was read out at Cllr McNally’s request and the Town Clerk confirmed that snagging was progressing and until all the work was completed the final account could not be settled.
Both members of the press left the meeting and the meeting was adjourned for 5 minutes. Meeting re-convened at 8.42pm
15/135 Exclusion of the Public

IT WAS RESOLVED that the classification given to the documents to be submitted to the Town Council be confirmed; there was one item which officers recommended should be dealt with in Part B.
15/136  Response to be given to Land Registry regarding the registration of a Right of Way.

Reason for consideration in Part B:

a. Information relating to this item involves the business affair of a particular person

b. The report details confidential negotiations in respect of land use.

Councillors confirmed that they had read and understood the background into this matter from the Clerk’s briefing paper.
The Town Clerk explained the advice from the Council’s Legal Advisors and that pre-assessment costs cannot be claimed via the Insurance arrangement.

Cllr Perkins proposed that the Town Council:

· Respond to Land Registry that they were prepared to negotiate and if possible limit the negotiation time to 6 weeks; 
· Instruct the Council’s solicitor to negotiate on their behalf; 

· Prepare an initial report at a cost of no more than 2.5 hours of work and 
· Delegate the Town Clerk to communicate with the solicitor and insurance company.

This was seconded by Cllr Brown and unanimously IT WAS RESOLVED.

The Mayor also proposed that a small working group consisting of Cllr Perkins, Cllr Coombs and Cllr Alder be set up to assist the Town Clerk with collating the advice and reports and make recommendations to the Town Council in order to move this matter forward. This was voted unanimously in favour and IT WAS RESOLVED.
The Mayor informed the Town Council that the Town Clerk had obtained her CiLCA qualification and congratulated her on her achievement.

15/137
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 9.35pm.

Signed Chair






 10th August 2015 


